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The meeting was called to order at 10.10 a.m. 

QUESTION OF THE VIOLATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS AND FUNDAMENTAL FREEDOMS, INCLUDING 
POLICIES OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION AND SEGREGATION AND OF APARTHEID, IN ALL 
COUNTRIES, WITH PARTICULAR REFERENCE 'ID COLONIAL AND OTHER DEPENDENT COUNTRIES 
AND TERRI'IDRIES: REPORT OF THE SUB-<DMMISSION UNDER COMMISSION ON HUMAN 
RIGHTS RESOLUTION 8 (XXIII) (agenda item 6) (continued) (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/8, 
E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/9, E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/10, E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/37, 
E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/38, E/CN.4/1988/NG0/51) 

1. Mr. LITTMAN (World Union for Progressive Judaism) said that he intended 
to confine his statement on the question under consideration to one specific 
aspect whose ramifications were legion. He had made that choice in view of 
the fact that many of the most serious violations of human rights and 
fundamental freedoms occurred in countries or regions in which war situations 
prevailed or which lacked democratic traditions. Moreover, those violations 
could be even more serious when States were controlled by dictators, fanatics 
or absolute rulers. 

2. It was generally recognized that international peace and security were a 
prerequisite for the enjoyment of human rights and of the right to life 
itself. In that respect, the Secretary-General's report prepared on the 
occasion of the International Year of Peace (E/CN.4/Sub.2/l988/2) endeavoured 
to analyse the complex interrelationship between human rights and peace. That 
interrelationship was also highlighted in the Charter of the United Nations 
and in the constituent instruments of the ILO and UNESCO. However, for it to 
become axiomatic, every opportunity should be taken to reaffirm it in the 
appropriate United Nations forums. War Annual 2, which was published in 
London, constituted an indispensable guide for persons seeking information on 
contemporary wars and conflicts. Its author, a British military specialist, 
analysed about 30 conflicts that had occurred in 1986/1987. War Annual 3, 
covering the period 1987/1988, indicated that there had been no decrease in 
the number of those conflicts or in the carnage and destruction that they had 
entailed. Since the establishment of the United Nations, an average of 
100,000 persons had been killed every year, frequently as a result of 
massacres, in acts of war. That figure did not include the 500,000 or more 
persons who had been maimed, the tens of thousands of prisoners, the millions 
of civilians decimated by famine and transformed into displaced refugees and 
the untold psychological suffering resulting from that annual butchery. The 
rules laid down in international conventions and codes of warfare were often 
totally disregarded by the States parties to those conflicts and by their 
armed forces or resistance organizations, which felt no shame in invoking 
human rights at the very time when their paramilitary groups were engaging in 
incursions and raids, acts of piracy and abductions during which they spread 
terror by striking indiscriminately against anyone, anywhere. 

3. With regard to the Middle East, where some of the bloodiest slaughters 
were continuing, the World Union for Progressive Judaism had submitted a 
written statement, under agenda item 20 of the previous session of the 
Commission on Human Rights, in which it had recalled the truism that the 
universality of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights implied reciprocity 
by all States parties to international instruments, indicating that the time 
had come to provide peoples and States with a solution to the problems that 
were plaguing that part of the world. 
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4. Recent months had witnessed encouraging initiatives to put an end to 
three major conflicts, two of which were in the Middle East. The spirit of 
glasnost and perestroika had led to the withdrawal of Soviet armed forces from 
Afghanistan. The USSR should now courageously announce a humanitarian 
Gorbachev plan of assistance and reconstruction under United Nations auspices, 
along the lines proposed by Prince Sadruddin Aga Khan, with a view to 
promoting Afghan national reconciliation and averting the internecine strife 
that was already looming on the horizon in that country. 

5. An end to the Gulf war finally seemed to be in sight. It would take too 
long to list the atrocities that had been committed during that conflict, 
which had claimed more than a million lives and triple that number of 
casualties, many of whom had been severely handicapped for life. One side had 
sacrificed thousands of its youth, while the other had used chemical weapons 
on a massive scale to kill and disable enemy military personnel and civilians, 
as well as thousands of its own Kurdish civilians, mainly women and children. 
The lack of widespread international protest against Iraq's frequent and 
indiscriminate recourse to chemical warfare on an intensive scale constituted 
an ominous precedent to which the Sub-Commission, the next session of the 
Commission on Human Rights and other competent international organizations 
should give urgent attention. 

6. After eight years of hatred and hostility between Iran and Iraq, it was 
pertinent to recall the appeal that King Fahd of Saudi Arabia had made in 1987 
for a settlement of the Gulf war in order to enable the Muslim world to unite 
against Israel and conquer Jerusalem. That same spirit could be found in Iran 
and in the messages of Yasser Arafat and his deputy Abu Iyad, who had declared 
in 1976 that "the way to Palestine passes through Lebanon", a country that had 
been destroyed and sacrificed to assuage the appetites of vengeful rival 
militias and as a result of foreign intervention. 

7. With regard to the question of Palestine and the tragic events that were 
taking place in the territories administered by Israel since 1967, he 
clarified the position of his organization, which represented 1,000 religious 
communities and 1.5 million persons throughout the world, by reading out a 
statement that had been adopted at the twenty-fourth International Conference 
of the World Union for Progressive Judaism, held at Jerusalem in March 1988. 
In that statement, the World Union noted with sorrow that the search for peace 
between Israel and the Arab peoples of the area had made little progress. It 
regretted the cycle of violence and counter-violence in the occupied 
territories, which had resulted partly from that lack of progress. It 
understood the need to maintain order in those territories as long as the 
occupation lasted and acknowledged that the Israeli forces were faced with a 
difficult and unpleasant task. However, while recognizing the provocation to 
which those forces had been subjected, it deplored the fact that such 
provocation had led to individual acts of brutality. It commended the IsrAeli 
authorities for the steps that had been taken to ensure that the perpetrators 
of those acts were brought to justice. It believed that the disturbances 
during the past three months had highlighted the urgency of a speedy 
resumption of the peace process, which could succeed only through recognition 
by the Palestinians and the Arab States of Israel's right to exist in 
security, and recognition by Israel of the legitimate rights of the 
Palestinian people and of their just requirements. His organization therefore 
appealed to both parties to promote that spirit of peace. 
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8. Since the previous March, journalistic euphoria had been stimulated by 
several events, particularly the proposals made by Mr. Arafat's spokesman at 
the Arab summit meeting at Algiers in June. However, that was merely a trial 
balloon that had rapidly been shot down by Mr. Qaddoumi of the PLO. 
He (Mr. Littman) did not intend to repeat what he had already said concerning 
the various activities of the PLO in the statement that he had made to the 
Commission on Human Rights on 23 February 1988. History would decide and 
historians would judge whether Abu Abbas, Abu Musa, Abu Jihad, Abu Nidal, 
Abu Iyad, Abu Ammar and all the other "Abus" had been fathers to their people 
or merely the godfathers of international terrorism since 1968. 

9. Mr. BOS (Baha'i International Community) said that, since addressing the 
Sub-Commission for the first time in 1980, his organization had consistently 
endeavoured to alleviate the sufferings of peoples subjected to 
discrimination, injustice or oppression. His organization recognized the 
Sub-Commission's outstanding record of achievement in the defence of 
persecuted minorities. In particular, for the previous eight years, the 
Sub-Commission had been doing its utmost to bring the situation of the Baha'i 
religious minority in Iran to the attention of the competent United Nations 
bodies and that had certainly helped to diminish the extent to which that 
minority was being persecuted. 

10. Since 1979, the Baha'i community in Iran, which constituted the largest 
religious minority in that country, had been subjected to acts of 
intimidation, discrimination and violence simply as a result of religious 
prejudice. The ultimate aim of the Iranian authorities was to eliminate that 
community. To justify its actions, the Iranian Government had embarked on a 
campaign of defamation, designating the Baha'is as a subversive political 
organization engaged in espionage for foreign Powers. The Baha'i 
International Community had always categorically denied those totally 
unfounded allegations since its first appearance before the Sub-Commission 
in 1980. Moreover, since that time, it had submitted substantial evidence of 
violations of the human rights of the Baha'is in Iran. However, in 1987, his 
organization had informed the Sub-Commission of some improvements in regard to 
the most flagrant aspects of that persecution. In fact, no Baha'i had been 
executed since October 1987 and, in the first half of 1988, many Baha'is had 
been released or had benefited from a mitigation of their sentences. 
Nevertheless, about 150 Baha'is were still in prison because of their 
religious beliefs. 

11. Unfortunately, the general policy of the Iranian authorities had not 
changed. The Baha'is were still subjected to all sorts of harassment, insults 
and attacks in view of their official designation as "unprotected infidels". 
Under Iranian law, anyone in Iran could rob, torture or even murder a Baha'i 
with impunity. The Baha'is still found it very difficult to earn a living in 
the private sector and they did not have the right to leave the country. Many 
had been dismissed by their employers and, in some cases, their bank accounts 
had been frozen and their property confiscated. All the Baha'i holy places 
had been either desecrated or destroyed. The Baha'i were denied any right to 
profess their religion, since the existing regime had declared it a "dangerous 
heresy" and had clearly indicated that, to avoid further persecution, the 
Baha'is would have to embrace Islam. Accordingly, the Baha'i International 
Community ardently hoped that, through the Sub-Commission and the 
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international community, the Baha'i religious minority in Iran would not be 
forgotten and that the persecution to which it was still being subjected by 
the Iranian Government would cease in the very near future. 

12. Mr. BARSH (FOur Directions Council) said that the Sub-Commission received 
a large annual amount of documentation from non-governmental organizations and 
Governments. Five or six resolutions were adopted every year and that process 
was repeated in the Commission on Human Rights. It might be wondered whether 
that was the best way of responding to situations of persistent violations of 
human rights. Most of the resolutions, including those that embodied a formal 
appeal, were aimed specifically at Governments which were the least likely to 
be moved by international condemnation, as shown by the case of South Africa, 
for example. Moreover, when advisory services were offered, as in the case of 
Haiti or Guatemala, it was presumed that the Government had the political will 
but needed technical legal assistance. Although that might apply in some 
cases, there were good reasons to doubt whether the world's numerous current 
problems could be solved merely through the adoption of legislative measures 
or a more efficient administration of justice. That fact had been borne out 
by the reports of the expert assigned to assist the Government of Guatemala 
(E/CN.4/1988/42), as well as that of the Special Rapporteur for Chile 
(E/CN.4/1988/7). Most of the situations brought to the Sub-Commission's 
attention every year resulted from ethnic, religious or social conflicts 
accompanied by inequalities in regard to access to power and the enjoyment of 
civil and political rights. Paragraph 124 of the most recent special report 
on Chile spoke of "two Chiles", referring to the fact that, in that country, 
the population was divided into two groups, one of which enjoyed its full 
rights, while the other did not. Socio-economic disparities of that type were 
being perpetuated by force and by misuse of the State's administrative and 
judicial machinery. That entailed risks of organized violence on the part of 
oppressed groups claiming their rights, which, in turn, led to a reaction on 
the part of those benefiting from the status quo. All too frequently, the 
Government itself was incapable of controlling those conflicts, even if it 
tried to preserve a semblance of democracy. In that respect, it was 
interesting to compare the cases of Chile and Guatemala. Although the former 
was under a dictatorship and the other was a new democracy, in both cases the 
reports indicated that the socio-economic disparities, which could not be 
eliminated solely through democratic elections or fair legal process, were 
impeding an improvement in the human rights situation. That explained the 
apprehensions that were being felt in regard to democratic institutions in 
countries such as Argentina, Brazil and the Philippines, where goodwill and an 
equitable economic and political order were threatened by the realities of 
economic inequalities and social conflicts. However, that did not imply that 
human rights could be enjoyed only in the rich countries. As had been pointed 
out a few years previously by Mr. Ferraro, a former special rapporteur on the 
new international economic order, deprivation of rights was a relative 
concept: a rich country with disparities could be far more unstable than a 
poor country with a growing and reasonably equitable economy. In that 
respect, Cyprus offered an example of stability and equity under conditions of 
relative poverty. Poor countries merely found it more difficult to eliminate 
inequalities, many of which had been inherited from a recent colonial past. 
All too often, they attempted to solve those problems by force, regardless of 
the appropriateness of the solutions that they were seeking. 



E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/SR.l3 
page 6 

13. Except in the rare case of systematically evil Governments, international 
pressure in support of human rights should be co-ordinated with efforts to 
promote development and the peaceful elimination of underlying social and 
economic disparities. If the root causes of violence and abuses were mostly 
of a socio-economic nature, the United Nations should encourage measures such 
as land reform, debt relief, economic co-operation and the enhancement of 
educational opportunities, rather than merely reprimanding Governments or 
training policemen and judges. However, very few resolutions of the 
Sub-Commission, for example, tackled the root causes of problems. The 
previous year, the Sub-Commission had adopted six resolutions on different 
situations. One of them concerned discrimination against ethnic and religious 
minorities and another mentioned economic and social disparities affecting the 
indigenous population. Without analysis, the Commission on Human Rights could 
not be expected to react in an appropriate or effective manner. That approach 
was in sharp contrast to the practice of the Committee on the Elimination of 
Racial Discrimination, which always questioned States on the extent of ethnic, 
social or economic disparities and the measures taken to ensure equal 
participation and power-sharing among all social groups. If that 
long-established body for the defence of human rights was convinced that 
social disparities and conflicts posed a threat in almost all communities, he 
wondered why the Sub-Commission did not undertake an equally thorough 
analysis. Many forms of abuse that were discussed by the Sub-Commission were 
merely symptoms of underlying structural problems. The Sub-Commission had 
divided human rights violations into categories in the light of symptoms 
rather than causes. The Four Directions Council therefore recommended that 
greater emphasis should be placed on the analysis of the causes of violations 
in each country, that a study should be made of the appropriate responses by 
the United Nations within the context of those causes, and that those specific 
considerations should be included in the Sub-Commission's report and in the 
resolutions transmitted to the Commission. 

14. The Four Directions Council also stressed the need for close co-operation 
between the Sub-Commission and the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural 
Rights. The latter had begun to consider "bench-marks", in other words 
objective data for the assessment of progress in the enjoyment of economic and 
social rights. When used to compare the situations of different economic and 
social groups in a given country, such an analysis could help to identify 
persistent or emerging disparities that heralded potential conflicts. 
Finally, the FOur Directions Council believed that it was essential to ensure 
routine co-ordination between the Centre for Human Rights and United Nations 
operational programmes in the economic and social spheres, in order to enable 
supervisory bodies such as the Committee on the Elimination of Racial 
Discrimination, the Sub-Commission and the Commission on Human Rights to 
mobilize resources with a view to providing more than mere legal advice to 
help Governments that needed to tackle the root causes of a human rights 
situation. 

15. Mr. BRODY (International Commission of Jurists) expressed concern at the 
apparent trend in both the Commission on Human Rights and the Sub-Commission 
to reduce the number of countries subject to special scrutiny at a time when 
there had been a serious deterioration in human rights in many countries. In 
fact, he felt that the cases of several countries, which were not currently 
under United Nations scrutiny, required attention. The International 
Commission of Jurists hoped to be able to refer, under agenda item 9, to the 
situation in Malaysia and Singapore and, under item 15, to that in Romania. 



E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/SR.l3 
page 7 

16. With regard to Iraq, the mass extrajudicial executions that had taken 
place in that country had been reported by Amnesty International. Torture was 
routinely used, hundreds of political opponents had been detained arbitrarily 
in 1987 and the Government's use of prohibited chemical weapons in its war 
with Iran would be confirmed by Professor Heyndrickx of the University of 
Ghent in his report to the Sub-Commission. 

17. Until 1987, Haiti had been under the scrutiny of a special representative 
of the Commission on Human Rights. However, after the fall of the Duvalier 
dynasty, the Commission had recalled its rapporteur and offered advisory 
services, since the Government of Haiti had affirmed its commitment to fully 
restore the enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms. Subsequent 
events had belied that "commitment", and the expert sent by the Commission to 
provide advisory services had not even been able to visit the country. 
Finally, in February 1988, military-sponsored elections, which had been 
boycotted by the major political parties and by more than 90 per cent of the 
electorate, had led to the installation of a civilian President. The civilian 
Government, in turn, had been overthrown on 20 June. The new military rulers 
had abrogated the Constitution and notorious supporters of Duvalier were again 
occupying influential posts. Civilians were being subjected to armed attacks 
every day and several eminent defenders of human rights had been attacked or 
murdered, as had happened in the case of Ma1tre Lafontant, the founder of the 
Haitian Human Rights League. Ironically, now that the army had abandoned all 
pretence of democracy and respect for human rights, it was requesting the 
advisory services that had first been offered 18 months previously, possibly 
with a view to forestalling any real action by the Commission on Human 
Rights. The International Commission of Jurists hoped that the Sub-Commission 
would consider it appropriate to urge the Commission on Human Rights to 
appoint a special rapporteur to study and report on the situation in Haiti, in 
addition to any advisory services that it might offer. 

18. Mr. YOUSSOUFI (Arab Lawyers' Union) said that the Palestinian people's 
uprising and its repression by the Israeli occupiers had entered their 
ninth month on the day on which the current session had opened. When the 
international community celebrated the fortieth anniversary of the Universal 
Declaration of Human Rights on 10 December next, that would also be the first 
anniversary of the Palestinian people's uprising and the fortieth anniversary 
of the beginning of its ordeal. After all that had been seen, read and heard 
concerninq killings, torture, detentions and deportations, he saw little need 
to give a detailed account of the human rights violations that had been 
committed by Israeli military personnel, policemen and settlers in total 
disregard of international instruments and relevant United Nations resolutions. 

19. The Arab Lawyers' Union (ALU) currently wished to draw attention to the 
new Israeli strategy aimed at destroying the structures of the Palestinian 
community by attacking its economic, social and cultural foundations. As had 
been pointed out by a United States diplomat, most of the measures taken by 
Israel were directed not only against violent individuals but against an 
entire community (International Herald Tribune, 26 July 1988). The Israelis 
were applying a system of collective punishments that had a far-reaching 
impact on village communities, which were easier to hide from the curiosity of 
foreign observers. Villages were placed under a curfew for 19 or 24 days, 
during which they were deprived of foodstuffs and medicines. The electricity 
supply and telephones were cut off, houses were demolished and the inhabitants 
were prevented from engaging in agricultural work, even that of an urgent 
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nature. Military personnel forced markets, shops and businesses to close in 
reprisal for the national strikes of protest that had been ordered by the 
unified Palestinian leadership. The supply of foodstuffs between towns and 
villages was interrupted. The influx of remittances from emigrant workers was 
reduced to a minimum and movements and travel were severely restricted. Taxi 
and truck drivers were subjected to constant harassment on the occasions when 
they were not deprived of fuel and the few Palestinian industrial institutions 
had been ruined by all sorts of pressure and unfair practices. 

20. The system of collective punishments had an impact in all economic, 
social and cultural fields and the Palestinians were deprived of public and 
municipal services, as well as the assistance that used to be provided by 
Palestinian non-governmental institutions to compensate for administrative 
shortcomings. Notwithstanding the pressure that had been brought to bear at 
the meeting of the Socialist Internationale held at Madrid the previous May, 
the Israelis had reopened the schools in June only to close them ~gain in 
July. The universities had been closed since December 1987. That meant that 
the Palestinian younger generation had lost an entire year. In the health 
sphere, the conduct of the Israeli authorities was even more deplorable: 
two thirds of the Palestinian patients were no longer admitted to the 
hospitals, and those that were had to pay $US 150 per day. However, the act 
that best illustrated the inhuman aims of the occupiers was undoubtedly the 
abrupt closure of the Palestinian humanitarian association "In'ash al-Usra", 
which had been directed by Mrs. Samiha Khalil. As a result of that closure, 
4,200 women had lost their jobs, 200 young patients would be unable to 
complete their treatment, 132 young girls would no longer have anyone to look 
after them and workshops would be forced to close down. 

21. In view of the well-known situation in the occupied territories, was 
there any point in continuing to identify, describe and condemn the violations 
of human rights and to reiterate the hitherto unheeded appeals to Israel to 
apply the Fburth Geneva Convention? The international community should assume 
its responsibilities and make a greater effort to ensure the security and 
protection of the Palestinian people. 

22. The Arab Lawyers' Union had already indicated, at the previous session of 
the Commission on Human Rights, that the serious violations of human rights 
committed by Israel in the occupied Palestinian, Syrian and Lebanese 
territories could not be justified by the fact that Arab Governments also 
committed other violations against their own nationals. The only reference 
norm was that which the international community had established in the 
International Bill of Human Rights. 

23. He intended to speak only of some aspects of violations of human rights 
in the Arab countries to which ALU had not already referred or which had 
occurred recently and he invited interested persons to refer to the 
second report published in 1988 by the Arab Organization for Human Rights, 
with which his organization was working in close co-operation. 

24. The draft Arab Charter of Human Rights had still not been adopted and the 
Arab Standing Committee on Human Rights, which had been established in 1968, 
had not met for two years. Democratic Yemen was the tenth Arab State to 
ratify the two International Covenants on Human Rights and the Sudan was the 
first Arab State to decide to ratify the Optional Protocol. The Tunisian 
Government had decided to ratify the Convention against Torture and Other 
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Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment. However, it should be 
noted that those ratifications often had no effect on the legislation and 
practices in force. For example, in Egypt, which was the first Arab country 
to ratify the Convention against Torture, several cases of torture had been 
reported, but the majority political party had once again opposed the 
formation of a parliamentary commission of inquiry, in spite of the existence 
of dozens of medical reports. In Morocco, the Dahir of 1935, which had formed 
part of the arsenal of colonial repression, remained in force, notwithstandinq 
the comments made by the Human Rights Committee during its consideration of 
that country's initial report in 1981. The state of emergency proclaimed in 
Egypt in 1981 had recently been extended until 31 May 1991. Jordan had 
recently announced the lifting of the state of emergency that had been in 
force since 1967, although it was not yet possible to assess the effects of 
that measure. Freedoms were being increasingly severely restricted by 
legislation in many Arab countries. In Iraq, the number of offences carrying 
the death penalty had reached the record figure of 29. In Tunisia, on the 
other hand, the State Security Court had been abolished, the Code of Criminal 
Procedure had been improved and a multiparty system had been introduced, all 
those measures being accompanied by pardons. The promises that senior Libyan 
leaders had made to the Permanent Bureau of the Arab Lawyers' Union at its 
session in Tripoli in November 1987 had led to the release of hundreds of 
Libyan and foreign prisoners in March 1988, as well as a change in the 
attitude towards the application of the death penalty. However, the Libyan 
and all other Arab regimes had yet to establish the effective rule of law and 
commit themselves to the implementation of international human rights 
standards. 

25. It was the Sudan that was currently facing the most serious problem. One 
of the primary causes of the overthrow of Numeiri were the so-called September 
laws promulgated in 1983 which, although ostensibly derived from Islamic law, 
in fact constituted the ultimate instrument of repression under a state of 
emergency proclaimed by a regime wishing to remain in power. Since the 
change of regime, all the trade-union and political forces, including the 
Prime Minister, had repeatedly demanded the abrogation of those laws. Working 
groups comprising 50 Sudanese lawyers were endeavouring to formulate 
alternative legislation. A draft penal code that was compatible with Islamic 
principles, international norms and the constitutional provisions jn force had 
been adopted unanimously and submitted to the Prime Minister. Although it had 
been decided to submit the draft immediately to the Constituent Assembly and 
to postpone consideration of the question of the penalties prescribed by the 
Quran until the session of the National Constitutional Conqress, Sudanese 
political life had recently reached a turning-point~ the Islamic Front had 
entered the coalition Government and its leader had become the Minister of 
Justice. It seemed that the new draft penal code that had been formulated 
confidentially confirmed the provisions of the September 1983 laws and even 
aggravated them by institutionalizing discriminatory treatment of Sudanese on 
the basis of their region or religion. In a multi-ethnic and 
multidenominational country in which a civil war was raging and where the 
process of democratization remained fragile, everything should be done to 
achieve peace and safeguard national unity in order to enable the country to 
solve its economic, social and cultural problems. 

26. Numerous arbitrary arrests had taken place in the Arab countries 
in 1987. On 10 February 1988, the Cairo Bar had deplored the fact that 
relatives of wanted persons had been held hostage by the security forces. 
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Torture had been practised to varying extents. The Deputy Prime Minister of 
Kuwait had denied that the security forces had used electric shock treatment 
during interrogations, although he had admitted the use of the bastinado. The 
situation in prisons in the Arab countries was utterly deplorable. Those 
prisons, although numerous, were inadequate and were also dilapidated and 
overcrowded. They were all characterized by the inadequacy of medical care, 
bad general conditions, high-handedness on the part of the prison staff, who 
sometimes even made an arbitrary choice of the detainee's lawyer, and 
intervention by the security forces, which visited the prisons to act as 
torturers. According to some press agencies, a Prison Reform Commission had 
been established in Saudi Arabia by royal decree. 

27. The Arab Lawyers' Union was also concerned at the violation of the human 
rights of international civil servants serving in Middle Eastern countries. 
At its Tunis session in April 1988, its Permanent Bureau had adopted a 
resolution urging the Arab Governments and Lebanese qroups concerned to 
immediately release the international civil servants whom they were holding. 

28. Mrs. BEYELER (International Movement ATD Fourth World) said that 
destitute families and the persons endeavouring to further their cause in the 
organization that she represented placed great hope in the Commission on Human 
Rights and its Sub-Commission for the achievement of progress in the practical 
realization of human rights. Accordingly, she once again drew the attention 
of the Sub-Commission to the families and population groups living in a state 
of extreme poverty in all parts of the world, for whom the commitment of the 
international community was still largely inadequate. "Wherever men are 
condemned to live in poverty, human rights are violated. It is a sacred duty 
to unite to ensure that they are respected." That text, engraved on a 
flagstone, had been embedded in the Court of Freedoms and Human Rights at the 
Palais du Trocadero in Paris on 17 October 1987 in the presence of about 
100,000 defenders of human rights, by Father Joseph Wresinski. Well-known 
national and international personalities, including the 
Under-Secretary-General for Human Rights, had also attended that ceremony. 

29. Father Joseph Wresinski, founder of the International Movement ATD FOurth 
World, had died on 14 February last, leaving behind a veritable storehouse of 
thoughts and documents of interest to defenders of human rights. In a 
significant document entitled "The rost poverty-stricken reveal the 
indivisibility of human rights", Father Joseph Wresinski had stated that, 
since his childhood, the poorest persons had always seemed to him to be a 
separate group excluded from a world that belonged to others. In fact, 
dwelling in makeshift shelters, such as those in the district on the fringe of 
which Father Joseph Wresinski's own family resided at Angers, could hardly be 
called "living". Subsequently, while serving as a parish priest in a rural 
area, he had been in contact with seasonal agricultural labourers, who sought 
shelter in cabins, in the forests or in barns in the winter. In the camp for 
the homeless at Noisy-le-Grand, near Paris, where hundreds of families, with 
more than 1,000 children, had taken shelter in 1957 in premises of a type 
normally reserved for pigs, Father Joseph had found families being treated as 
objects to be surveyed, assisted and controlled rather than as citizens in 
their own right. 

30. The International Movement ATD Fourth World had then led Father Joseph 
across Europe and towards the other continents, where he had found that the 
most poverty-stricken were always faced with that same denial of their right 
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of habitation and existence in the eyes of others. The end of the road for 
the destitute and homeless was waste ground, temporarily unused urban 
peripheral zones, squatting, and other forms of illegal occupation and, in the 
case of children, nights spent under market stalls or in cinema entrances. In 
particular, the end of the road meant the transition from an already negative 
identity to a sort of non-identity, administrative non-existence and the 
absence of any recorded or other form of statistical data. Behind that 
silence lay a traumatic childhood, young persons given up to despair and 
adults driven to doubt their status as human beings and their dignity. In 
fact, the poorest frequently said that the worst aspect of their predicament 
was not so much the fact of being hungry, illiterate or unemployed as the 
realization that they were regarded as such nonentities that even their 
sufferings remained unknown. The hardest to bear was the contempt of their 
fellow citizens, which kept them beyond the pale of any law and ensured that 
they were universally despised and never regarded as being capable of assuming 
responsibilities. The worst aspect of extreme poverty was the living death 
that it entailed throughout one's existence. 

31. The fact that poverty humiliated persons and destroyed their identity had 
been rediscovered in the rich countries. It was no longer possible for any 
country to wear the laurels that it believed it had earned in regard to the 
realization of inalienable rights. However, that acknowledgement of failure 
had significantly furthered the understanding of the correlation between the 
indivisibility of those rights and poverty. In France, for example, it had 
led to the report of the Econanic and Social Council entitled "Deep poverty 
and economic and social precariousness" of 11 February 1987. 

32. To judge from what had been learnt in the case of those population 
groups, the most destitute always had to pay the price of increased 
humiliation, dependence and contempt in return for the rights that were 
granted to them piecemeal. However, if it had been possible to disregard an 
entire section of mankind for so long, was serious consideration still being 
given to the reason for human rights? In the name of what concept of mankind 
did some people have absolute rights? On what basis could those rights be 
withdrawn from them? Those who possessed nothing but their humanity and who 
were deprived of the means to offer anything in return for the rights granted 
to them had a preliminary question to put to the authors of declarations and 
covenants: why were human beings declared to be born equal and free if the 
rights to which they were thereby entitled were systematically denied to 
some? Could there be some subhumans, born or destined to be less equal, less 
free or less human than others? Could mankind produce dregs, as ATD Fourth 
World had heard it said in many countries? In short, what was our conception 
of man? 

33. Poverty-stricken population groups also wondered about the concepts of 
man that enabled us to forget the indivisibility of their fundamental rights. 
Their sufferings were aggravated by the indifference of the world around them, 
which made so little effort to understand, even when the fate of thousands of 
families was at stake in every country. The question: "Are we too not human 
beings?" was disconcerting, since it was motivated by a concept of man that 
the most destitute refused to abandon. If we were only to listen to them, 
they would remind us that "every man is a man", to quote an African maxim, 
and, consequently, human rights should not be defended in the name of a legal 
concept but rather in the name of man. For the most destitute, all human 
beings had the same duty to contribute to a national and international 



E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/SR.l3 
page 12 

community in which all children could live and in which all would walk hand in 
hand, which was an aim that could conceivably be achieved on the basis of any 
of the beliefs or convictions to be found within the United Nations. In the 
final analysis, could it not be the most destitute and the task that they 
wished to assume in conjunction with us that would decide the future of human 
riqhts? Father Joseph had reached the conclusion that, to realize those 
rights, we were being offered a new alliance and new partners, who would 
present the world with an unexpected opportunity, if only it had the will to 
accept them. 

34. In its resolution 1987/29 A, the Sub-Commission had stressed the need to 
elaborate on the concept of the indivisibility of human rights in the liqht of 
the problems of persons living in extreme poverty. The International Movement 
ATD Fourth World was convinced that the Sub-Commission would request the 
Special Rapporteur concerned to give due attention to that assignment. It 
also called upon the Sub-Commission to request the Commission, through a 
decision or a resolution, to qive urgent consideration to extreme poverty as a 
violation of human rights in general, and to include that question on its 
agenda as a matter of high priority, in order to put an end to the human 
misery caused by poverty and to join the most destitute in the quest for ways 
to ensure respect for the inalienable dignity of all human beinqs. 

35. Mr. ROSSI (International Association for the Defence of Religious 
Liberty) recalled that Rene Cassin, winner of the Nobel Peace Prize in 1968, 
had said that the right to freedom of thought formed the basis and the 
starting-point for all other riqhts. Unfortunately, that fundamental right 
was still being widely violated, as was quite clear from Mrs. Odio Benito's 
study and Mr. Almeida Ribeiro's two reports on religious intolerance. In a 
message to heads of State and international organizations on the occasion of 
the Day of Peace on 1 January 1988, Pope John Paul II had said that, 40 years 
after the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, it had to be admitted that 
millions of persons in various parts of the world were still being made to 
suffer because of their religious beliefs. 

36. At the United Nations, the Sub-Commission was undoubtedly the most 
competent body to combat religious discrimination and protect religious 
minorities. It had already rendered considerable service to the international 
community in that regard. However, it would be preferable to include the 
question of the elimination of all forms of intolerance and of discrimination 
based on religion or belief on its agenda every year, rather than every two 
years. In fact, the Commission on Human Rights considered that question every 
year. 

37. He then drew the attention of the Sub-Commission to two extremely serious 
cases of flagrant and systematic violations of the right to freedom of 
religion. First of all, since all religions were prohibited in Albania, the 
Sub-Commission should adopt a resolution concerning that country, not to 
condemn its Government but rather to help it to understand that recognition 
and respect of the right to freedom of religion would be positive factors for 
the Albanian people both within its territory and in its relations with other 
peoples. Recognition of that right was not incompatible with the 
Marxism-Leninism that the Albanian leaders professed, since neither Marx nor 
Lenin had been opposed to freedom of conscience and religion. Although, it 
was not widely known, Lenin had made a statement in 1903 in which he had 
affirmed that everyone should enjoy full freedom not only to have religious 
beliefs but also to propagate or change them. 
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38. In Saudi Arabia all religions other than Islam were banned, even thouqh 
there were about half a million Christian immigrant workers in that country. 
They had no church and no other means of religious observance. However, in 
Western Europe, which was hosting about 7 million immigrant Muslim workers, 
there were about 6,000 mosques and places of Islamic worship, to the 
construction of which Saudi Arabia itself had contributed. During the debates 
in the Sub-Commission, he had frequently heard affirmations of the tolerant 
nature of the Islamic religion. Accordingly, he felt that it would be 
appropriate for Saudi Arabia, the cradle of Islam, to set the world a true 
example of that great religion of tolerance and freedom. For its part, the 
Sub-Commission should do everything in its power to help to solve the problem 
of religious discrimination from which Christian workers were suffering in 
that country. 

39. Mrs. APIGIAN (Minority Rights Group) said that MRG, an independent 
organization established to defend population groups suffering from 
discrimination, wished to draw the Sub-Commission's attention to the plight of 
the people of the southern Sudan, who were the principal victims of the civil 
war that had been raging in that country for almost six years and, in 
particular, to the recent massacres of civilians at the hands of 
Government-sponsored Arab militias and to the situation of the surviving women 
and children, who had fallen victim to a thriving slave trade. 

40. The majority of the population of the southern Sudan consisted of 
animists and Christians, who had been exploited for centuries by the Arab 
Muslims in the north. The prejudices to which those peoples were exposed were 
reflected in the discriminatory policy of the Sudanese Government, which 
accorded economic precedence to the north and seemed determined to include in 
the territory of some northern provinces various areas, rich in oil, which 
currently formed part of southern provinces. The Government had also shown 
religious intolerance in regard to the southJ it had endeavoured to 
"Islamize" the southern part of the country, by expelling all Christian 
missionaries, imposing Arabic as the region's language of administration and 
instruction, and replacing Sunday by Friday as the weekly day of rest. 

41. It was the Dinkas, the largest southern tribal group, who were suffering 
most from that situation. Since the Government regarded them as potential 
supporters of the principal rebel group operating in the south, it was 
exacerbating tension between the Arabs and the Dinkas and giving military 
assistance to the militias of the Rizeigat and Missiriya Arab tribes, which 
were traditional enemies of the Dinkas. One of the most horrific examples of 
the acts of violence committed by Arabs against Dinkas had occurred on 
28 March 1987, when more than 1,000 Dinkas had reportedly been massacred in 
the most abominable manner by the inhabitants of a town in the western Sudan 
where they had taken refuge after repeated attacks on their villages by Arab 
militias. Most of the attackers had been from the Rizeigat. According to eye 
witnesses, police officers had taken part in the carnage and it even seemed 
that the massacre had been planned and that the police had known that the 
Dinkas were the likely target. However, the Government had absolved the 
Rizeigat tribe of all responsibility for that massacre in which, according to 
the official figures, only 182 Dinkas had perished. Many other similar 
atrocities had also apparently been committed against the southern peoples, 
and several thousand civilians had reportedly been killed between January 1986 
and September 1987. 
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42. Moreover, reports of the abduction of women and children following 
attacks on southern villages were increasingly frequent. Women, in 
particular, were distributed among the members of the Arab militias who used 
them as slaves. 

43. She urged the Sub-COmmission and the Commission on Human Rights to do 
everything in their power to mobilize international support for the victims of 
the civil war in the Sudan. A neutral monitoring force could be established 
under the auspices of the OAU or the United Nations to ensure the security and 
protection of the numerous displaced persons in that country. She also 
appealed to the Sudanese Government to cease assisting the local militias, to 
prosecute and punish the persons responsible for the massacres of innocent 
civilians and to take steps to protect the victims of acts of violence and 
cruelty on the part of both rebel and Government forces. Finally, as a 
signatory of the Slavery Convention of 1926 and the Supplementary Convention 
on the Abolition of Slavery, the Slave Trade, and Institutions and Practices 
Similar to Slavery, the Sudanese Government had an obligation to take firm and 
immediate action to put an end to the traffic in human lives that was 
currently taking place in the country. 

44. Mr. ROZAS (Indigenous World Association) said that, for several years, 
the forest peoples of Amazonia in Peru had been subjected to such violent 
attacks that some of them were threatened with extinction. That was happening 
in the case of the Yoras, who were suffering from physical aggression in the 
form of the diseases brought to them by "civilization" since they had been in 
contact with the rest of Peruvian society, and whose territory would soon be 
rendered completely unusable by the transnational corporations, such as 
Shell Oil, which were exploiting its resources. The Yoras were also subjected 
to discrimination in so far as they were regarded as savages; their culture 
was despised, their women and children were abducted, and they were recruited 
to carry out the most menial tasks. Accordingly, there was a danger that the 
Yoras might disappear completely unless the Peruvian State and Peruvian 
society made an effort to establish the minimum conditions needed to ensure 
their survival. That situation had been further aggravated by the attitude of 
some international organizations, which had entered the territory of those 
peoples without their consent, under the terms of contracts concluded with 
corrupt authorities, to undertake sociological and anthropological studies. 
All those studies should be prohibited, since they constituted serious 
interference in the community life of those peoples and an affront to their 
dignity. 

45. The territory of Puerto Rico had long been under the domination of a 
foreign Power, which used both repression and money, in the form of economic 
and social assistance to the population, in order to remain in power and 
retain that territory as a military and economic enclave. That repression was 
illustrated by constant violations of the civil and political rights of the 
Puerto Ricans, who were struggling for their independence. For example, one 
of the principal leaders of the independence movement had been assassinated in 
the prison in Florida in which he was serving a six~onth sentence for having 
taken part in a demonstration. Many other advocates of independence were 
currently in prison awaiting trial, frequently in deplorable conditions as in 
the case of Alejandrina Tbrres. The human and constitutional rights of those 
persons had also been violated repeatedly. 
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46. He called upon the Sub-Commission to take note of the situation of the 
Puerto Ricans and pointed out that, at all events, their fundamental right to 
self-determination and independence should be respected. 

47. Mr. LAURIN (International Federation for Human Rights) said that the 
organization which he represented was deeply concerned at the persistence of 
massive and flagrant violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms in 
all parts of the world. 

48. In Colombia, the daily assassinations of militants and intellectuals 
highlighted the predominantly political nature of the escalation of violence 
in that country. An investigation carried out by an international mission 
co-ordinated by the International Federation, which had visited Colombia in 
March 1988, showed that the Colombian institutions seemed barely capable of 
undertaking the tasks assigned to them, particularly that of protecting the 
lives of citizens, and the legal system, in particular, had proved to be an 
ineffective instrument to punish those who had committed crimes against the 
Colombians. Moreover, the conservatism of the political parties and the army 
was obstructing all democratic reforms. Many violations of human rights had 
been committed by the police during the demonstrations of 23-27 May 1988, in 
the course of which large numbers of persons had been killed and others had 
gone missing. 

49. From 14 to 19 February 1988, the International Federation for Human 
Rights (FIDH) had taken part in a fact-finding mission on the human rights 
situation in the territories occupied by Israel, in the light of the events 
that had been taking place there since December 1987. During that mission, it 
had been found that the most serious violations committed by the Israeli 
occupiers lay in the exploitation of the population for the benefit of the 
Israeli economy, the separation of families, control by the Israeli army of 
the use of water, which was a vital requirement for local development, and the 
restrictions that had been placed on freedom of movement. The representatives 
of FIDH had not obtained any details concerning the proceedings that had been 
brought against the military personnel who had reportedly committed unlawful 
acts. However, a number of cases of violations of human rights, particularly 
the systematic beatings of Palestinian civilians by Israeli soldiers, had been 
brought to their attention. The FIDH mission had concluded that the events 
taking place in the territories occupied by Israel resulted from serious 
infringements of the fundamental rights of the Palestinian population of those 
territories, and that the Israeli army was continuing to resort to practices 
contrary to the Geneva Conventions, such as the demolition of houses, which 
was used as a punitive measure under the terms of article 119 of the British 
Defence Emergency Regulations of 1945, which were still in force in Israel. 

50. Two representatives of the International Federation for Human Rights had 
also been sent to Turkey to attend the trial of Haydar Kutlu, the leader of 
the Turkish Workers' Party, and Nihat Sargin, leader of the Turkish Communist 
Party. Those two persons, who had sought political asylum in Europe, had been 
arrested on 16 November 1987 at Ankara after they had returned to participate 
in the process of democratization that had begun in Turkey. In actual fact, 
the charges brought against them concerned their communist beliefs and their 
campaign to promote the democratic rights of the Kurdish people. Several 
lawyers had protested against the conditions in which the trial was being 
held. Moreover, the two accused claimed to have been tortured severely durinq 
their detention. In fact, torture was still widely practised and, in the last 
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10 years, at least 171 persons had apparently died under torture. The death 
penalty still existed and was regularly imposed in Turkey, and conditions of 
detention remained extremely harsh in most of the prisons. 

51. The Romanian League for the Defence of Human Rights, which was affiliated 
to the International Federation for Human Rights, had condemned the 
intimidation that was being practised against all those who expressed their 
despair at the distressing situation from the economic standpoint and also in 
regard to the violations of the civil and political rights of Romanian 
citizens. It had protested, in particular, against the annihilation of 
Romania's artistic, spiritual and economic heritage and the destruction of 
villages, which would further increase the number of Romanian refugees living 
abroad, especially in Hungary. Several cases of violations of human rights 
had been reported to the International Federation for Human Rights, such as 
that of Gabriel Andreescu, who had been arrested in December 1987 and had 
since been threatened with being put on trial for high treason. In France, 
political refugees of Romanian origin were also being subjected to pressure in 
so far as the Romanian authorities were refusing to issue exit permits to 
their children or spouses who had remained in Romania. 

52. The Sub-Commission should also look into the violations of the Geneva 
Conventions that had been committed during the Iran-Iraq conflict, 
particularly in regard to the question of the enrolment of thousands of 
children in the Iranian army during that conflict. The International 
Federation for Human Rights also intended to draw the attention of the 
Sub-Commission to the violations committed in other countries, when other 
agenda items came under consideration. 

ORGANIZATION OF WORK (continued) 

53. The CHAIRMAN said that Mr. Carey wished to submit to the members of the 
Sub-Commission a draft decision formulated by the sessional Working Group on 
Detention and concerning agenda item 9 (a) entitled "Question of human rights 
of persons subjected to any form of detention and imprisonment". 

54. Mr. CAREY said that the draft decision formulated by the sessional 
Working Group on Detention (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/L.2) concerned the draft 
instruments for submission to the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control at 
its tenth session to be held from 22 to 31 August at Vienna. Accordingly, he 
hoped that the members of the Sub-Commission would study it rapidly. That 
draft decision contained suggestions concerning two drafts: firstly, draft 
principles on the effective prevention and investigation of extra-legal, 
arbitrary and summary executions, in regard to which the Group thought that a 
comparative study of texts might be useful, as could be seen from document 
E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/WG.l/WP.l, for example; and, secondly, draft basic 
principles on the use of force and firearms by law enforcement officials. In 
the case of the second draft, it had been suggested that paragraph 2, as drawn 
up by the Interregional Preparatory Meeting for consideration by the Eighth 
United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of 
Offenders, should include a sentence to the effect that law enforcement 
officials should also be equipped with self-defence equipment, such as shields 
and helmets, in order to decrease the need to use weapons of any kind. 
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55. Mrs. DAES emphasized the valuable contribution that the Working Group on 
Detention had made to the Sub-Commission's work. In view of the fact that the 
number of suspicious deaths in detention had increased in recent years in many 
countries, she approved the working paper that Mr. Carey had prepared on 
international standards for adequate investigations into suspicious deaths in 
aetention, as well as adequate autopsy (E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/WG.l/WP.l) and hoped 
that the title of that document would be quoted in full in paragraph 1 of 
draft decision E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/L.2. The Sub-Commission could also study 
that question in greater depth. On the whole, she supported the draft 
decision proposed by the Working Group on Detention. 

56. Mr. KHALIFA recalled that, in the past, a representative of the 
Vienna-based Committee on Crime Prevention and Control had attended the 
sessions of the Sub-Commission. However, that practice had been suspended two 
years previously, probably due to a lack of financial resources. Having 
himself been a member of that Committee (from which he had been obliged to 
withdraw because the dates of its sessions coincided with those of the 
Sub-Commission) , he hoped that the Sub-Commission would find a way to renew 
that participation and re-establish the contacts and exchanges of views that 
had taken place in the past. That would certainly be very useful, since the 
Committee on Crime Prevention and Control and the Sub-Commission were dealing 
with identical questions, viewed from different standpoints; social defence 
on the one hand and human rights on the other. The sessional Working Group on 
Detention was particularly well placed to study that question of relations 
with the Committee at Vienna; it should provide the Sub-Commission with 
information on that subject during the session. 

57. Mr. DIACONU noted that, in his outline for international standards on 
investigation of suspicious deaths in detention, as set forth on paqe 11 of 
document E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/WG.l/WP.l, Mr. Carey had placed a question mark 
after the words "international organ too" in section 1 (c). He shared the 
doubts which that question mark seemed to reflect: in his opinion, very few 
governments would permit an international organ to interfere in what they 
regarded as an internal legal matter. However, it remained to be seen what 
would be done with that question mark and the words preceding it. 

58. Mr. JOINET said he found it difficult to understand Mr. Diaconu's 
objection, since Mr. Carey's proposal, accompanied by a question mark, was 
based on contemporary international law. For example, the States that had 
signed the Convention against Torture had accepted international supervision 
in that regard. That type of supervision was already common in several 
fields. The supervision was conventional in some cases in which an 
international instrument existed, and was more of a constitutional nature in 
others, such as the matters dealt with by the Working Group on Enforced or 
Involuntary Disappearances, a subject on which there was no convention. 
Governments had agreed to international supervision in the two situations to 
which he had just referred. In his view, it was therefore quite acceptable to 
mention an international organ in section 1 (c); the dubitative question mark 
should be deleted. 



E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/SR.l3 
page 18 

59. Mr. DIACONU replied that it was not a question of general superv1s1on, 
through the submission of reports and the processing of communications etc., 
but rather of legal procedure. It was a matter of appointing an authority 
responsible for carrying out investigations in a country. International law, 
as it stood, made no provision for the establishment of international 
investigatory bodies to that end. 

60. After a discussion during which some members initially contemplated 
amendments to document E/CN.4/Sub.2/1988/L.2, the members of the 
Sub-Commission agreed not to amend that document in view of the differing 
opinions that had been expressed. 

The meeting rose at 1 p.m. 


